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WKA ð a nonprofit organization dedicated to helping people know how much fun it is to fly kites!  

For the latest news check our website: wka-kiteflyers.org 

A Tale of Kite Tails 
 

     Kite tailsðthey can do so much to enhance the beauty of a kite, 

or give it drag to calm down a wildly fluctuating kite. But some 

other fun things can be achieved too with a kite tail. Over my 20+ 

years of flying kites, I encountered a memorable kite tail in trying 

to learn to fly dual line with a Trlby Kite sport kite. We donôt see 

as many Trlby kites now, the matching color tail of the striped 

diamond shape kite could really fill the sky when flown in a stack. 

The 40 foot long tails could slice straight across the flying space or 

spin in fabulous arcs or circles, and the more of them, the greater 

show behind the kites. When one is learning to fly a Trlby, itôs best 

to have a partner assist you as they had to be either held up, or 

propped against a pole, log, or other object. They wonôt stand on 

their own, unless flown in a stack. Before taking off, one has to 

untangle all the assorted colored tails and lay them out so theyôll 

not be a bunch of tied up tails in the skyðbefore the wind tangles 

them on the field or the beach. 

     A few years ago I had a Pyro sport kite with several bright 

colors on it. One day I saw a package of fabric bow tails in a kite 

store and thought theyôd be fun to use one day. Then I discovered 

the bows were exactly the same colors as on this kite, so went 

searching for more of the same colored bows. When Erv & Gail 

Crosby closed their shop in Everett, I found some packages of 

these tails. Iôd been looking in other shops, but theyôd been sold 

out long ago and were not stocking them at the time. I was 

delighted to find more packages of the right colors. By now I must 

have at least six sections of bow tails. A couple years ago at 

WSIKF I decided to use this kite with all the matching bow tails in 

one of the two sport kite ballet competitions I do for fun. My good 

friend Cal Yuen said heôd assist me on the field. He very carefully 

laid out the long clipped together tail sections on the beach so they 

wouldnôt tangle as I was lifting off to fly. It was a sight to behold. 

About 50 feet of bow tails following my sport kite through the air, 

making lazy circles or wavy lines. It is so much fun to fly a kite 

with a tail. I got through the whole number, never stumbling or 

crashing. It was so much fun, I hope others enjoyed watching. I 

now have all the bows wound on a spool for when I attach the tail, 

without having an impossibly tied-up mess in a bag! 

     Now we can talk about another kind of tail design, called a 

ñtransition tailò because the color pattern changes down the tail 

from predominantly one color to another color. Again, I found 

something in a kite store which really caught my attention. A few 

years ago at the kite swap sale at the Whidbey Island Kite Festival, 

I purchased a sport kite from Wayne Turner. Heôd enjoyed the 

kite; it flew well; but didnôt use it in competitions; and was not 

flying it much so decided to sell. I was sure glad about his decision 

because the bright magenta color on the kite is one of my favorite 

kite colors. After flying the kite a couple of seasons, I just 

happened to see a transition tail in a shop which looked like the 

same magenta and other colors as on Wayneôs former kite. Bought 

it and found even the light blue on the kite was exactly the same. 

Wow! They are absolutely beautiful together, and look like they 

were made to fly together. At WSIKF 2011 I decided to use this 

kite and tail in the Friday Mystery Ballet competition. Thereôs 

always a large group of flyers, many experienced sport kite league 

members, and some others of us, but weôre all doing this for fun 

and the challenge of flying to possibly unknown music. My 

assistant on the field this year was Steve Irby, who used to attend 

our festivals and also had taught sport kite flying. I remember at 

least one session with Steve when I was just starting out. Heôs now 

graduated to mostly flying landsailers, a step up from buggy kite 

flying. Iôm glad he came; it was great to see him after so many 

years. He agreed to assist me on the field, and helped lay out the 

long tail behind the kite. I lifted off to a completely unheard of 

song, with a nice gentle rhythm, which I used to show off the kite 

and tail. About half way through, I decided to wind up to do a tight 

spin. (now it happened there was a relatively strong wind, at least 

12-15 mph) doing the spin caused something totally unexpected. 

(Or as some later said ñHow did you get it to do that?ò) This 

particular kite has a leach line at the bottom edge, I donôt know 

why, fastened at the spine by a loop of Velcro. Iôd opened the 

Velcro and slipped the tail clip up the spine and refastened the 

Velcro. With the strong wind, and the pull from the tail, the Velcro 

opened, the clip just slipped off the spine, and the tail floated 

through the air the rest of the distance across Field A and on into 

Field B. My mouth was hanging open as I watched it sail away. 

Immediately, without the tail, the kite sped up, I decided to go for 

it, put on my ñfast showò of loops and dives, and with the thought 

that the last time Steve saw me fly I was hardly keeping it up in the 

air. Then I settled back down into the rhythm of the music, enjoyed 

the rest of the number and landed on the last note. Wow, that was 

fun! I was still shaking my head over the lost tail! I knew someone 

would retrieve and return the tail, and I will fly it another day, 

maybe next season, but not during a competition! So thatôs my 

story of the tail that almost got away. 

     Recently, I saw Wayne & Sonia and told them my story. Wayne 

thought it would have been great if the music had been ñThe 

Stripperò as it would have been appropriate for what I could have 

also called a ñwardrobe malfunctionò! As I said, flying a kite with 

a tail can be so much fun!                                 Sylvia Bernauer 
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Attending Fort Wordenôs Kitemakers Conference? 

Why NOT? 
 

Cost is not the only factor in deciding to attend the Fort 

Worden Kitemakers Conference. You also 

need to consider if there are classes which 

suit your fancy. This was my dilemma in 

2011. Back and forth I went with my 

decision. My husband wasnôt coming; did I 

want to go alone? Should I take the RV or 

choose a dorm room? Were there enough 

classes for my beginner skill level? My 

decision was to not attend. 

 

This verdict did not sit well; something kept 

nagging me. Over and over I reviewed the classes and the 

cost. I was no stranger to a sewing machine, so I could 

try an intermediate class for my second conference. I had 

a savings account and this would not break my bank. The 

light bulb lit upðI do not have to attend classes the 

entire three days. I could just go outside and fly kites! I 

did have an idea for sewing a bag to fit our stack of 

Trlbys . An empty room would work for that. 

 

What really overturned my decision was the attendees 

themselves. I thoroughly enjoy the people who attend. I get to 

socialize with familiar and new (to me) fliers, or not, if I so 

choose (which doesnôt work for me). Raffle items are 

dynamite, the Roundtable is extremely enlightening, and the 

food is acceptable. For me it is three days of no phone, 

virtually no cell phone or internet connection, no cooking or 

worrying about other tasks. It is getting out of the house and 

away from reality. Bliss! 

 

If you are still undecided as to whether to attend the 2012 

Fort Worden Kitemakers Conference, think ð why not? Be 

selfish and think of yourself. Join the camaraderie of kite 

fliers in a beautiful setting. It's a mini-vacation and not too 

far from home. 

 

Bonnie Ecker, WKA Secretary 

Photos provided by Bonnie Ecker 

 

Scenes at the Fort. 
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Kidôs Day at WSKIF 2011 
 
This is late for 2011, but itôs never too late to talk 
about. Kidôs Day is an event that a lot of us look 
forward to every year. Our sponsor this year was 
The Kite Shoppe and we thank Theresa 
Noreliusô for her contribution. Every kid who 
comes down for the event wants to fly a kite. 
Most kids come kite-less when they arrive, but all 
have a kite and event pin in hand when they 
leave. We also want to thank all who have so 
generously donated their time to help make this 
event one of the annually awaited centerpieces 
for this week long festival. 
 
We are so fortunate to have the support needed 
to put on this event. Glenda Kleppin recruited 
Carl and Debbie Fitzgerald and Pat and I about 

5 years ago while at the PCKA Orting Kite 
Festival. Itôs been fun and rewarding to see 
smiles on the kidôs faces as they get to select 
their kites and rush off with an adult to help get 
them into the air. I donôt know exactly how many 
kids we had, but Iôm assuming it was close to 200 
this past year. Thatôs a lot of kites needed to fill the 
demand. Our supporters were very generous with 
contributions from The Kite Shoppe, Elmerôs Flag 
and Banner, Ocean Shores Kite, Prism and a number 

of other manufacturers. One supporter who really stood 
out was Anne Huston. 

 
The first kids to register had a special treat this year as 
64 kites were hand made by Anne Huston and some of 
her kite making helpers. The kids were in awe as every 
kite was different and each had its own bag. We had 
preassembled all the kites donated, so selections were 

made easily. But the best part was when Anneôs kites 
were all finally in flight -- it was a sight to behold. The 
kids were so proud of their selections and how well their 
kites flew next to the other kids on the field. There were 
some big smiles out there, not only on the kidôs faces 
but parents as well and the display was something Iôll 
never forget. Our thanks goes to Anne and her helpers 
as you are very special members of the Kite World we 
all enjoy. If any of you have any extra ripstop laying 
around. or large scraps youôd like to see go to a worthy 
cause, please contact Anne or me as weôll put them to 
good use for the kids. 
 
Another part of Kidôs Day is the fund raisers we have to 
be able to purchase the kites and pins needed for the 
event. WKA has been so supportive on this and has 
backed the event for years. This economy has taken its 
toll on all organizations and weôre all trying to help out 
as needed. Several years ago we looked for a Sponsor 
for this event to Sponsor the event Pin. We auctioned 
off the opportunity and had The Kite Shoppe step up, 
not just once, but twice now, since we introduced the 
sponsorship. Weôve also had Elmerôs Flag and Banner 
and now this year Revolution Kites. These folks have 

made a big difference in the program and in making this 
event continue on.  

We had a stuffed Dog donated (5 years ago) wearing a 
vest full of collectible pins on it. This dog has now 
become the Kidôs Day mascot and he was named 
Dawgy Dude. Each year we have filled his vest with kite 
pins/patches and auction him off at the annual WKA 
Spaghetti/ Lasagna feed at WSKIF. We have raised 
several hundred dollars each year, which goes directly 
back to buying kites for the following year. Last year 
Glenn and Marianne Austin were the high bidders and 

won the auction. The Austins have been such great 
supporters over the years and we will miss Glennôs 
competitiveness in driving the bids up and laughing all 
the way! But we need your help here as weôre trying 
to fill the vest with more kite pins/patches for 2012. 
We were fortunate to have pins donated last year by 
Westport Wind Riders, Anne Huston, Lisa Root, 
Whidbey Island Kite Flyers, AOK, WKA, Kathy 
Goodwind, Drachen, Nancy Lockwood of the 
Windjammers and Iôm sure there were otherôs. We say 

óThank You Allô for your contributions. So, if you find 
some pins or patches lying around youôd like to see go 
to a worthy cause, think of us. You can contact Debbie 
Fitzgerald at Carl 1221@comcast.net or me (Larry 

Christensen) at Lrcconst@hevanet.com. 
 
Weôre looking forward to fulfilling more kidôs dreams for 
2012 and putting some more smiles on a lot of faces as 
they once again get to fly their kite on Kidôs Day at 
WSKIF. May we always have good winds, fair skies, a 
good kite and a Big Smile to make each day better! 
 
Larry Christensen 

Dawgy Dude with Glenn Austin (left) and Larry Christensen 

(right)                                                 Photo from the archives 
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Hello WKA Members! 
 
Here is a little reminder for you 
allð 
The Fort Worden Kitemakers 
Conference is coming up in 
March.  
 
This means three things: 

Ý making kites 

Ý hanging out with good    
      friends  

Ý and raffle time!  
 

The raffle is a big part of keeping the conference going, and, 
of course, your attendance.  
 
Now I know not everyone will be able to make it to the Fort 
this year, but that doesn't mean you can't donate to the 
raffle. I will take donations early as well, if you want to give 
them to me. That way we will have things labeled before we 
get there.   
 
Just send me an email at rafflelady@kitemakers.org and we 
can either meet up if you are close by, or I will give you my 
address.  
 
Please make sure to have a list of your items and your name 
as the donor when donating. 
Thanks!  
 
I do hope to see your smiling face 
as you buy your raffle tickets at the 
Fort this March. There are a lot of 
great classes this year and as 
always a great raffle! See you 
soon!  
 
Kara Zubal  

Your New Raffle Lady!   

Pierce County Parks 

PCKA Family Kites in the Park Day 
 

Mark your calendars for July 28!  Pierce County 

Parks and Recreation has teamed with the PCKA to 

sponsor a Family Fun Kite Day at the Chambers 

Bay Central Meadow.   

 

In addition to widespread advertising, PC Parks will 

be bringing in food vendors, a bounce house for 

little kids and expanded parking areas. They will be 

supporting the kite fliers by inviting vendors and 

allowing us to mark off flying areas and allowing 

stakes for banners and kite anchors.   

 

We will have kids kitemaking, a large kite display 

field, sport kite demonstrations and lessons 

throughout the day.  This will be a huge expansion 

of the PCKA Fun Fly from past years.  We really 

need a lot of participation by all of the kiting 

community if this is to be an annual event. More 

information and schedules will be posted in 

upcoming newsletters and by email as final details 

are worked out. 

 

Bob Wendt 

PCKA President 

 WKA Board Members 
 

President: Rick White 

Ssragtop@aol.com 
 

Vice President: Butch Harviston 

harviston.west@comcast.net 
 

Treasurer: Marianne Austin 

quillback@clearwire.net 
 

Secretary: Bonnie Ecker 

whrlwind@comcast.net 
 

Membership: Sylvia Bernauer 

dbrn1@earthlink.net 
 

Education: Ken Conrad 

ken@greatwinds.com 
 

Special Events Coordinators: 

Glenda Kleppin Jerry Graham 

gmakleppin@usa.net / jlgraham1@usa.net 
 

Safety Chairman: Scott Slater 
 

Products Coordinator: Glenn Austin 
 

Youth Liaison: Kristian Slater  
 

Webmaster: Morrie Williams  

mmawilliams@comcast.net 
 

Newsletter Editor: Marzlie Freeman 

marzlie@centurylink.net 

This news came to us from Kathy Goodwind: 

 

One Less Kite in the Sky 

 

Wanted to let you know that we have lost another member of 

our kiting familyð 

Elizabeth Checkley Manfredini.   

She was the daughter of Dave Checkley, one of the founding 

fathers of WKA and a great original promoter of AKA.  

Liz was always a wonderful supporter of all kitefliers.   

She passed away Oct 2, 2011 after a long illness.   

 

Anyone who met Liz loved her eyes and would remember her 

one line zingers. 



ð5ð 

Memories of WSIKF 2011 

by Glenda Kleppin 

 
The Kidsô Day events this summer were bittersweet for me as 

so many of the kids who have participated in these events over 

the yearsðboth as participants and then as helpersðseemed to 

suddenly have grown up.  
 

Special Kids  
Kristian Slater  came on Monday of 2011 WSIKF  so he could 

still say heôd never missed a single WSIKF during his entire 

lifetime. Then he had to rush off to Montana where he is 

attending college, studying math. Kristian was a participant the 

very first year we had the Foster Grandparent Fly, and the 

ONLY kid who has ever NOT received a kite during the event 

(because he was so polite and kept letting other kids cut in 

front of him). We totally ran out of kites, leaving him the only 

kid who did not get one. (Lesson learned: buy lots of extra 

kites to have on hand, just in case.) But not to worry, he ended 

up with 4 new kites before the festival was over! As I 

remember it, Larry Zilar  gave him a very nice kite after I told 

him of the problem and Dave Gomberg gave him a Rok after 

Kristian had soundly trounced him in the Rok Battle. Memory 

fails as to the source of the other two kites, but I was very 

grateful for all the kite folk who came through for me.  

Kristian has been my helper for the event every year since. He 

has also been my most faithful judge for the Kidsô Camps. I 

really missed himðno one to sneak up behind me and pick me 

up off the ground. Jerry and I had to show him the plaque weôd 

had made for him, the Susieôs Spirit Award we present every 

year during the 

World Kite 

Museum event 

on Saturday 

night to one 

who weôve 

seen working 

quietly behind 

the scenes in 

the kite 

community 

without 

necessarily 

having their 

contributions 

adequately 

noticed and 

rewarded. 

Weôd actually announced the award two weeks ahead at the 

PCKA fun fly so Kristian and his family could all be together 

to enjoy the congratulations offered. At WSIKF Kristianôs dad, 

the not-so-quiet Scott Slater accepted the official presentation 

of the award on Kristianôs behalf as his proud mother, Lori , 

looked on.  
 

There is our wonderful Toby Arndt  , first brought to WSIKF 

by Dick and Georgean Curran. He got his very first kite from 

Butch Harviston during that first Foster Grandparent fly. 

Butch was so pleased to see it flying every day for the rest of 

the festival. As most of you probably know, Toby has since 

gone on to become the National Indoor Kite Champion at the 

2010 AKA convention. We were privileged to be there to 

watch him receive that award. Toby has since been taken under 

the wing of former 6th Sense flier and World Champion, Scott 

Davis, and is continuing to do great things in the kiting world, 

including being the Indoor Coordinator for NWSKL. Toby is 

attending college at Evergreen this year. I was thrilled when he 

gave me several kites he won at the Ocean Shores festival last 

summer to use for the Foster Grandparent fly.  
 

There is the lovely and very grown-up Kirstie  Hayes. How 

well I remember her playing with Susie at our campsite at the 

Whidbey Island festival and in recent years with Panda on 

Pandaôs very first outing to Whidbey. We donôt always get to 

see a lot of the sport kite families at other festivals, but we did 

get to watch her competent help with the scoring process at 

indoor events in recent years. Kirstie is another of our college 

kids, a pre-med student at Clark College. She is the costume 

mistress thereðand really, really, really knows how to lace a 

ladyôs bodice TIGHTðas I discovered on Saturday night at 

WSIKF when I asked for her help. Be sure to ask Dave 

Gomberg about that and about why Kristie posted his red-

faced picture on Facebook. 
 

There is our lovely Aurora Authement. It was so great to see 

at least one returning kid this year for the Foster Grandparent 

fly. She came with her entire Girl Scout troop and they each 

flew one of the beautiful kites made for us this year by Anne 

Huston. Her father, Arnold,  graciously took over as the field 

director for the Kidsô Day games. Aurora is another one of our 

faithful puppy players. Panda always looks forward to seeing 

her.   
 

Some of you still may not know the name of the beautiful 

young woman who has been putting up a real Kidsô Day camp 

(kid sized) since the first year I started the event. Iôm certain 

youôve noticed her awesome camp over the years. Her name is 

Ryan King and she also is off to college and may not be able 

to attend the festival in future years. She has been such a 

faithful and entertaining part of Kidsô Day and Iôm really going 

to miss her. Thank goodness the Dermer grandkids are still 

young enough to take part in the Foster Grandparents events. 

At least there are a few kids I recognize who should be back 

again next year.  

(Continued on page 6) 

Helping set up an Anne Huston kite 
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Foster Grandparent Fly 

People who need special recognition for their special help in 

the Foster Grandparent Fly are: 

Sylvia Bernauer, who takes charge of registration for the 

event each year, including printing of the forms to be filled out 

by fliers. She keeps me on track. 

Anne Huston, who made nearly 70 Margaret Greger delta 

kites to use in the fly. These were the first kites in the air and 

the sight of this squadron of kites happily flying was a true 

inspiration to all and especially to the picture-takers. The 

expressions on the faces of the kids were priceless. 

Larry and Pat Christensen and Carl and Debbie Fitzgerald 

who have taken on the task of getting pins each year for 

Dawgy Dude who is auctioned off each year at the WKA 

dinner to raise money to buy kites for the next year. Dave also 

worked hard to get donated kites for us and helped design one 

of the Kidsô Day pins. The last two years, the four of them 

have spent Tuesday evening assembling kites for the Foster 

Grandparent fly and they deliver them to the beach early the 

next morning so they are all ready to fly! Larry also handed out 

pins this year, which greatly helped. 

Mary Farrell , who is always the first person to sign up to be a 

Foster Grandparent. And who has probably taken more kids 

out to fly over the years than anybody else. She puts together 

kites brought in at the last minute, fixes broken kites, and is my 

right hand in making things run smoothly. 

Miriam Schafler , who was the original inspiration for the 

Foster Grandparent fly when she showed up for the very first 

Kidsô Day events with kites she insisted needed to be flown by 

kidsðnot by her! I thought ñwhat a great ideaò and so a new 

event was born. Miriam has made kites to give away every 

year since and has usually been on the field herself to supervise 

the flying of those kites. 

Rick White, Butch Harviston, Barb Hall , and the Dermer 

Family for their enthusiasm in providing kites and taking kids 

out to fly them every year. 

Launny Herriges, thanks for passing out pins during the event 

each year. 
 

The NWSKL  (North West Sport Kite League) really stepped 

up to help with the Foster Grandparent fly this year. Several of 

them for the first time. So many of the older single line folk 

who have helped over the years simply no longer have the 

stamina to do it anymore and/or no longer even come to the 

festival. I canôt thank the sport kite folk enough for their 

gracious support and also thanks to Lisa Root for passing 

along my plea for help to the league members. This event 

would not be possible without the many kites and the cash 

donated by kite folks each year, and I thank each of you for 

your generosity. Since the number of participants has grown 

too large to depend on last-minute donations, I now arrange for 

lots of kites to keep on hand. Free and/or low cost kites were 

also provided for the event through the following kite shops: 

The Kite Shoppe; Elmerôs Flag and Banners, Kites Too; 

and Ocean Shores Kites. Several manufacturers provided us 

with free and/or reduced price kites: New Tech Kites; Prism 

Kites; Premier Kites; and X-Kites. I thank them for their 

generosity. Revolution Kites has generously volunteered to 

pay for the privilege of designing the pins to be given away at 

the 2012 WSIKF, so be prepared to participate in Kidsô Day if 

you want one of these special pins. It is hard to keep track of 

how many children participate in this event each year. Not all 

of them manage to get signed up in spite of the efforts of many 

people to get them to do so. Iôve found one of the best ways of 

keeping track of numbers is to know how many pins I have to 

give away for the event and then counting how many are left at 

the end. This year I had 420 pins designated for this event. Iôm 

certain there were fewer than 100 adults involved and I had 

only 20 pins left. You do the math! My original goal was to 

serve 100 kids with this event. In just these few years, that 

number has tripled. Is it any wonder each year, once the initial 

rush is over, I simply stand and watch the kites flying in the 

field with tears in my eyes? Thank you all for making this 

dream come true. Each year, new special memories are 

made during this event. This year, a ñnewbyò family with 

three kids really stood out. Mom and Dad had absolutely 

no idea of the different kinds of kites and/or how to fly 

them when they came. However, Mom really got into the 

spirit and kept coming back to the registration tent asking 

if she could fly a different kind of kite just to see how they 

flew. By the end of the hour, she enthusiastically started 

helping other fliers. She came back at the end of the fly 

practically crowing that sheôd had a chance to be a foster 

grandparent herself. Sheôd seen a child trying to fly a kite 

she knew had already been returned to the tent once 

because it did not fly right. So she went over and made 

certain  the child got a different kite which would fly.  So, 

at least one new kite-flying family came into being! 
 

Kidsô Camps 

I had new kid-helpers this year for judging campsðJakob 

and Nick Knight . Jerry  had met their mother, Pam, a 

couple of years ago at Shucks where he was buying car 

parts. He told her about the festival, so she brought the 

boys that summer and they all fell in love with kite flying. 

The three of them are now flying sport kites, the boys 

entered their first competition this year. So, of course, the 

(Continued from page 5) 

(Continued on page 7) 
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boys volunteered to help us judge the camps. As always, 

although the kids are accompanied and somewhat guided by a 

couple of adults, they are the ones who make the final 

decisions as to who gets which ribbons!  

Ryan King earned a ribbon, as she has every year. Ribbons 

also went to the Cole kids who were next to the Pirates camp 

and to ñLittle Vicò. The stand-out family, however, was the 

Kirby  family, more newbies, who did not plan on setting up a 

camp, but jumped right in and set up their own little camp and 

then spent the next couple of days playing with kites on the 

beach. Speaking of the camps, I was sad to see several of the 

camps which have been regular favorites over the years were 

no longer set up this past year. I missed  the lovely red, white 

and blue camp set up each year by the Days. Their health no 

longer allows them to put out the effort that went into setting 

up the camp and they even sold the items from their display. At 

least she was able to help me judge camps this year. Missing 

also, this year, was the wonderful camp usually set up by long-

time attendees from the San Diego area: Goathill Gang. 

However, they were a lot of help to me during the Foster 

Grandparent fly, for which I thank them. Their group has been 

attending WSIKF for several more years than Jerry and I have. 
 

Fairy Godmother 

A few years ago, I started wandering around with my fairy 

wings after the Saturday Parade of Colors, just for fun. The 

first year I did it, Richard Dermer handed me a box of Harry 

Potter wands which had been donated. I had such a blast giving 

those away Iôve given out goodies every year since. This year I 

decided the Fairy Godmother should lead a bunch of kids into 

the Parade of Colors, gotta get these kids involved if we want 

new blood in the kite community. We had to change the route 

of the parade because of the wind, but Robin Haas just moved 

me around so we were out of the way of the main part of the 

parade. Thank goodness Mary  Farrell  came through again by 

helping. I kept track of the numbers for this event in a different 

way. Mary and I handed out small streamers to each child. I 

started out with 50 and had 1 left. We also gave each child 

Mardi Gras beads provided by the WSIKF committee. I was 

very pleased with my little band of kids! And, just to top things 

off, Jakob Knight, who had carried a banner in the parade, 

decided to join me and put beads on each of the participants as 

they came off the field. I so enjoyed watching all those tall kite 

folk bend down so 9 year old Jakob could put the beads over 

their heads. Jakob had so much fun with the beads, he spent the 

rest of the afternoon with me near the kite-making booth 

putting beads on folk while I let kids reach into my magic bag 

and pull out a stuffed animal. I was exhausted by the end of the 

day, but I really think the Fairy Godmother has the very best 

job at WSIKF. A year ago, several people joined me in giving 

things away and I welcome anybody who wants to join me in 

years to come. I always have extra pairs of wings! I also 

welcome donations for my magic bag. (hint-hint!) 
 

World Kite Museum Night  

Super Senior and Top Kid 

It is my honor to present these awards each year at the museum 

event. The awards are based on many things, including things 

people do on the beach to encourage kids to enjoy kites, 

combined with a popular vote. Those who vote are also asked 

to state the reason for their vote and I give the ballots to those 

who received the votes so they will know what they are doing 

has been noticed and appreciated. This yearôs Super Senior 

(over 60) was last yearôs Top Kid (under 60), our beloved 

Glenn Austin. So glad we could send him off with a bang. 

Iôve given his wife, Marianne, permission to wear the Happiô 

coat, which goes with the award, until next Augustðin his 

honor. The Top Kid  award went to his good friend Garrett 

Babst, the grandson of James Babst who made Glenn a 

beautiful red, white, and blue kite last year.   
 

Susieôs Spirit Award 

As I stated above, the award this year went to Kristian Slater  

based on the many years he has helped with the Kidsô Day 

events and for just being a great all-around guy. Kidsô Day just 

would not have been the same without his input and I thank 

him for his efforts and humor. 
 

Other Saturday night memories: 

¶ David Gombergðred faced and tongue tied. 

¶ Jerry Graham and Jeremy Perceval bidding against 

each other for the two koi (donated by the Barnes family) 

for the second year. They both have a large school of these 

critters now, although I think Jerry may have more and 

some of his koi are larger. Now they both are ready for a 

major fish fly.  

¶ Shenanigans with the gift basket donated each year by 

ñGlenda the Good Witchò.  

¶ Good food, good friends, and winning several items in the 

raffle, silent auction, and loud auction. What fun!  

(Continued from page 6) 

This photo shows it was a 

great kite flying day, it 

was good sky, full of 

kites. 

 

 

 

All photos for this article 

were provided by  

Jerry Graham 
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Associated Oregon Kiters 
Contact: Deb Cooley 

Email: tucoolkites@earthlink.net 

PO Box 25616, Portland OR 97298 

Membership includes 5 issues per year newsletter 

Ben Franklin Kite Society 
Contact Larry Zilar 

509-627-6751 or email:  zilarlm@charter.net 

Lavender Winds Kite Club 
Brian Bradley  

email: KiteBear@aol.com  

meet 2nd Sunday, noon in  Long Beach, WA 

Lilac City Wind Chasers 
Contact Bill Cox 

509-327-7974 or  

email: cxbil@aol.com 

Starting in June meet first Sunday of the month in Sky Prairie 

Park, W. Strong Rd, just east of N Five Mile Rd, Spokane, WA 

NW Fighter Kite Association 
meets 3rd weekend of every month, location varies.  

More info: www.fighterkites.org 

Northwest Sport Kite League 
Contact Bud Hayes  

email: bud@thehayesplace.com  Calendar at www.nwskl.org 

Peninsula Breeze Blenders 
Contact Bill Rogers or Lisa Ryan 

email: lisaryan@mail.com or billrogers@earthlink.net   

Meets 2nd Wednesday every month, Fire Station, Loxie Egan Blvd. 

Pierce County Kiteflyers Assn 
President: Bob Wendt 

Puyallup, WA 98374, 253-848-6325 (home) 

staff@pcka.info  Calendar at www.pcka.info  

Squalicum Kite Flyers 
Contact Mike Button 360-733-7380  email: kite102@aol.com 

Fun fly every Wednesday & Sunday afternoons during daylight 

savings time until sunset 

Zuanich Point Park, Squalicum Harbor. Bellingham WA 

Washington Kitefliers Assn. 
Contact: Rick White 

email: ssragtop@aol.com 

Address on back page of newsletter 

Membership includes 5 issues per year newsletter 

Westport Windriders  
Contact Marla Miller 

253-752-7051  

email: kytpepl2@aol.com 

meets 4th Saturday every month at Grayland Beach,  

followed by potluck at Willapa Grange Hall 

Whidbey Island Kite Flyers 
Contact Allen or Marjorie Taylor 

360-678-9358   

Meets 3rd Saturday Apr - Oct usually at Fort Casey 

American KitefliersAssociation 
Contact Theresa Norelius - Regional Director  

360-904-1424  

email: region10@aka.kite.org  Regional: www.aka.kite.org/

region10 or www.aka.kite.org 

British Columbia Kitefliers  Assn. 
PO Box 755 

101-1001 W. Broadway 

Vancouver, BC Canada V6H 4E4 

Membership: $20 (CDN) 

Includes quarterly newsletter 

www.bcka.bc.ca 

Kite Clubs 

 

303 Sid Snyder Drive 

www.worldkitemuseum.com 

The Newsletter of the Washington Kitefliers 
Association is published five times yearly. 
Subscriptions are part of membership in the 
WKA. 

The WKA Mailing Address is: 
 

Washington Kitefliers Association 
Pacific Science Center 
200 2nd Ave N 
Seattle, WA 98109-4816 
 
Editor:   Marzlie Freeman 

   marzlie@centurylink.net 

Non-solicited articles are always encouraged. 
Notification is required if contribution is 
submitted to any other publication. Return of 
materials must be requested along with a 
stamped self-addressed envelope.  

Advertising rates and information sheets are 
available upon request. 

Accuracy of contents rests with the individual 
contributor, the WKA Newsletter being held 
harmless in the event of any error. The views 
presented in the WKA Newsletter are not 
necessarily the views of the editor, or the 
Washington Kitefliers Association. 

  (206)633-4780 

mailto:prez@pcka.org
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Whidbey Island Kite Festival September 2011 
 

What a great festival this year!! We really lucked out on the 
weather, despite some pretty gloomy predictions. We did setup 
on a sunny Friday with temperatures in the 70ôs. Itôs 
remarkable to see a blank 3-acre field take shape with marked 

fields and the large raffle tent.   
 

To understand the Whidbey kiting experience, itôs helpful to 
know the field is wide open to Puget Sound from the southwest 

to the northwest. The south end of the field, however, is 
bordered by a large hill with a tall forest. So we get a bit 
nervous when hearing the wind will come from the south, 

which is the prevailing direction during fall and winter. 
Summer, it comes from the west and northwest. The festival is 
on the cusp between the two seasons.   
 

We had good wind and weather on Saturday. Despite 
predictions for a SE wind, we had winds 5-10 mph from the 
NW. Sometimes a little light, but weôll gladly take it along 

with sun and temperatures in the high sixties. Teddy bears 
were parachuted in the Jerry Fincher memorial teddy bear 
drop, and even the large kites flew a good part of the day.   
 

The Saturday indoor competition was a little light on 
competitors, but there were many who did demos, so the crowd 
was thrilled, as usual. Dick Curran was ñin the zoneò and took 

home first place. 
 

For Sunday, the predictions were pretty threatening: SSE 
winds 20-25 mph and 90% chance of rain. The somewhat 

milder actual SE winds were pretty squirrely, burbling over the 
trees. So it was pretty challenging to fly kites, the wind would 
shift direction from minute to minute. Sport kite scores on 
Sunday reflected the conditions. We had no rain most of the 

day, until about 3 pm, when it just dumped on us as a system 

went over. But 5 minutes and it was done. The sun came out 
and the winds were then steady from the west for the rest of the 
afternoon. So the raffle drawing was done during some of the 

best wind of the weekend!! 
 

The single-line challenges (and attendant pins) were a hit again 
this year. Among the winners were Donna Wendt, Dan & 

Bonnie Ecker, Debbie Fitzgerald, Robin Haas, Cari King , 
and Larry Christensen. We were blessed to have Marzlie 

Freeman visiting us to be able to help judge the category held 

in memory of John. 
 

The raffle tent held many goodies this year. Lots (and lots) of 
kite fabric donated by Texlon. Among the special items were a 

re-gifting by Mary Fincher of the 2009 Whidbey logo kite 
(made by Sam and Cari King) which had been in Jerryôs 
personal collection; John Freemanôs own Lepidoptera 

Freemanicus donated by Marzlie; and the square diamond 

2011 Whidbey logo kite made by Cari King. Truly great kites, 
all. 
 

Vic Espheter brought his pin collection and wowed a lot of 

people whoôd never seen such a thing before. Island Quad 

came down from Canada and entertained the crowd all day 
Saturday and as best they could Sunday. Lots of used kites got 

sold. 
 

We are appreciative of Bob Wendt and Robin Haas, who 
came to lend their announcing expertise; and for Dan Haigh, 

who stepped into the Chief Judge position for the sport kite 
competition. 
 

All in all, a wonderful weekend, full of seeing our dear kiting 

friends. Thanks to all of you who support the Whidbey festival 
through your attendance, donations, service, or all of the 
above. 
 

Marjorie Taylor  

PCKA / WKA Christmas Party Highlights 
 

Despite a last minute schedule adjustment this yearôs 
PCKA / WKA Christmas Party set new records in a 
number of areas. Over 70 kitefliers, friends and family 
got together for an evening of fun and friendship. This at 
least equaled the turnout last year as the largest in my 
experience over the last seven years. We were adding 
tables right up to the last minute. We also had a chance 
to meet some new fliers to the area. Syn and Tak 
Omega from Anchorage Alaska now live in the Auburn 

area. They had never flown indoor before but appeared 
to pick it up quickly. Tak is a past president of the Alaska 
Kitefliers so I expect to see a lot of them in the near 
future. Brenda and Andy Sias even closed their store 

for the day at Ocean Shores Kites so their family could 
join us. 
 
As usual, the food was exceptional and abundant. If 
anyone went home hungry it was their own fault!! Special 
thanks go to Heather Thomas and Al Fernandez for 
doing the turkeys and to Glenda Kleppin for preparing 
both hams. This dinner is always an adventure in trying 
the huge variety of other dishes and desserts that 
everyone brings.   

 
One of the goals of the party is to raise money for the 
local holiday food bank and the World Kite Museum. 
When we finally finished setting up we had six long 
tables and a bit of wall space packed with bag raffle 
items. All of the attendees were extremely generous with 
their donations. I also want to thank several corporate 
donors for their support. Gomberg Kite Productions 
International, Revolution Kites, Prism Kites, Ocean 
Shore Kites and Texlon Corporation were very 

generous. Look for a lot of new stuff in the air this year.  
Donna and I went crazy with the Gomberg coupon and if 

even a small fraction of the 540 yards of Texlon fabric 
gets made into kites it will be impressive. Also look for 
Jerry and Marcia Cannon to start flying indoor pairs 
since they now each have Prism 4-Ds. All together we 
raised $1236 for the food bank, blowing away last yearôs 
$840 and $325 for the WKM, up from $255 last year. 
 
We will be doing this again next December, so keep it in 
mind for a great chance to fly, learn and just have fun 
with a lot of really neat people. 

 

Bob Wendt 
President, PCKA 
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Photos from the December Party by Donna Wendt 

Scott Davis and indoor flying 

Dinner time and visiting. 

Tak Omega with his pet 

duck in the pet carry bag.ï

itôs not part of the dinner!! 

Rick White 

And 

Dick Curran  
 

Best head-

dress at the 

party? 

Northwest Sportkite League Annual Meeting 

 Saturday March 31st, 2012 

Location: South Hill Library 

   5420 Meridian 

   Puyallup, WA 98374 

There will be two very informative and interesting 

seminars... whether you are a current competitor, want to 

be a competitor, want to learn more about competing, 

want to learn how to create and fly a ballet with your kite 

for your own enjoyment to make kite flying more 

interesting and fun, or to understand about how judging is 

done. 

  "Ballet" - presented by Wayne Turner 

     "Judging" - presented by Scott Davis 

More information will be forthcoming in the future..but 

for now. plan to join us at this event.     

New kite fliers, old kite fliersðcome join us!! 

Questions?  Scott Davis   mirecat@comcast.net 

Lisa Root, NWSKL Secretary 

 
Glenn Austinôs Memorial Service 
 

Sylvia Bernauer was there and says the 

service was amazing, it was very 

comforting to those of his friends and 

family who were left behind.  

Ed. Note: This is a very unique floral 

kite and I know he would have loved it.   

 

Glenda Kleppin writes about 

something special to be done in his 

memory: She had purchased a couple of 

the Karl Longbottom Doves at WSIKF 

and Marianne Austin said sheôd like to 

get some of Karlôs doves to fly at the memorial. So, since 

Glenda said they had not flown them a lot yet that it would be 

great for Marianne to have them. They flew proudly at Glennôs 

memorial service and she is sure we will be seeing lots of them 

during the next year. Glenda continues on to say: ñwhen 

Marianne showed up at Golden Gardens on January 1st to join 

us for the annual Up the Bowls fly, we started talking about 

possible ways of spreading Glennôs ashes at the beachð

including a modified teddy bear drop. Ken Conrad had been 

flying his radio controlled, 

motorized kite around and I 

made the comment that it would 

be a great vehicle for spreading 

the ashes. Marianne agreed, so I 

went to Ken and told him weôd 

come up with a special job for 

him. When I told him what weôd 

come up with, he said that heôd 

be honored to do it. So, keep an 

eye on the Windriderôs news as 

this ceremony will probably take 

place at one of their monthly 

meetings at Graylandò 


